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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 31st January 2012, there were present: 

Councillors


Mrs  S Merrikin  (Mayor)





Mr    D Atherley (Deputy Mayor)




Mr    I Baird





Mr    R Drury





Mr    C Elsmore





Mrs  E Elsmore





Mr    P Kay





Mrs  J Morgan





Mr    N Penny





Mr    G Prosser





Mr    J Reynolds



Also present:

District Councillor:



Frank Baynham

Gloucestershire Constabulary:

PS 
Paul Simmonds







Supt.
Phil Haynes

Independent Member Police Authority:
Colin Greaves

Mrs Jayne Smailes  (CEG Degree)
Cllr Lottie Matthews (CEG Degree)
PUBLIC FORUM

There were no members of the public present and no matters for discussion.

178.
APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Carol Allaway-Martin and Charlotte Morgan and from District Councillor Paul McMahon.  The Council accepted the apologies given.

179.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest.

180.
MINUTES OF MEETINGS HELD ON 13th DECEMBER 2011 AND 

17TH JANUARY 2012

Subject to the addition of Cllr J Morgan’s report to the minutes of the meeting held on 13th December 2011, it was proposed that both sets of minutes be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr P Kay


Seconded:  Cllr N Penny

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

181.
MATTERS ARISING

Item 162:
Cllr J Morgan asked if there had been a response from the Education Department.  The Mayor confirmed that the Council had sent a letter but no reply had yet been received.
Item 161:
Cllr Kay congratulated District Councillors Baynham, Edey, Elsmore and McMahon for voting against the introduction of car park charges at the meeting of the District Council.  He also condemned District Councillor Allaway-Martin and County Councillor Hale for voting in favour.
182.
POLICE REPORT

Colin Greaves, Independent Member of the Police Authority, gave a presentation about the decision to close the Police Station in Coleford and co-locate the police officers in the District Council offices.  He explained that while the Constabulary was faced with having to make large savings, the decision had been made to make the savings through infrastructure rather than manpower.  Mr Greaves appreciated Councillors concerns about lack of consultation, this view had been expressed up and down the country.  However in reality there had been very little on which to consult.  The level of cuts had been imposed by the Home Office and left little choice or room for manoeuvre.

Supt. Haynes emphasised that while there would be no reduction in manpower, 80% of financial resources are expended on salaries and this left very few options for making the savings necessary.  In the current era, police stations are large buildings often housing no more than 5 officers at a time.

Cllr Kay asked if manpower figures for frontline officers could be provided for comparison for the years 1980, 1990, 2000 and the present day.  Supt. Haynes agreed to provide these.

Cllr Atherley expressed the view that once police stations were closed, there would be no way back if circumstances changed.  He asked if the new location of the police offices would be adequately signposted.  He was also concerned that the closure of the police station would be a signal of encouragement to criminals.

Supt. Haynes said it was very unlikely that the Police would get resources in the near future to enable the re-opening of stations.  The Forest area currently enjoys the lowest crime rate in the County and he said it was his intention to keep it that way.  

The plan was for patrol staff be more visible to the public in order to further discourage crime.  He said that a number of signs would be erected in the town to direct the public to the new Police offices.  He said that, although there were some issues to overcome, the offices at the District Council represented the best option and invited Councillors to visit once the new location had been established.

The Mayor said she felt it would take a lot of work and time to persuade to the public to accept the cultural change of going to the District Council offices to report incidents and crimes, there was bound to be a fear of loss of confidentiality.  Supt Haynes said he planned to build on the expertise acquired at Evesham where a similar arrangement had been in place for nine years.

Cllr Drury said that, despite the limited options available, it would still have been the correct thing to have had some form of consultation before the decisions had been made.  Supt. Haynes accepted the point and said it would be taken on board for the future.

On other policing matters, PS Simmons said that thanks to the cooperation of all concerned, New Year’s Eve celebrations had passed off without incident.  Similarly, the recently held youth event had been enjoyed successfully.  He said meetings were scheduled with Sunnybank residents on 18th February in conjunction with a number of other agencies.  The purpose was to gauge feelings on local issues.  He said he would feedback information to the Council in due course.

The Mayor thanked the Police and Mr Greaves for attending the meeting.

183.
FODDC (OFF-STREET PARKING ORDER) 2012
The Deputy Clerk said the response date to the Order was 23rd February 2012.  Councillors agreed to refer the Order to the Planning Committee on 14th February for further consideration and decision.  The meeting would be open to all Councillors to attend.

District Councillor Baynham said the Full District Council would be meeting on 23rd February to make its decision.  Councillors agreed that the Deputy Clerk should check the response date with the District Council.

184.
COMMUNITY WINTER ACTION PLAN

Cllr Kay said the Action Plan had been debated and agreed by the Highways Committee and proposed that it be accepted by the Council and signed by the Mayor.

Proposed:
Cllr Kay


Seconded:
Cllr Penny

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

185.
SWITCHED ON FOREST SHOWCASE 2012

Cllr Penny said two emails had been received from the organisers and had been discussed by the Amenities Committee.  The organisers were seeking a letter of support from the Council

Cllr Kay proposed that a letter of support be sent.

Proposed:
Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr J Morgan

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

186.
SPORTS RELIEF AND JUBILEE CELEBRATION EVENTS

Cllr Penny reported that if the Council agreed to take part in holding a local event as part of the National Sports Relief day, it had to be held on Sunday 25th March, it needed to be open to all and include options for running distances of 1, 3 and 6 miles.  Entry fees were set at £3 for children, £6 for adults and £15 for families.  It would be up to the Council to arrange location, exact timing and insurances.

It was agreed that Cllr Penny should make enquiries with Lakers School for the use of the running track and facilities.  Cllr Atherley suggested Mallard’s Pike as an alternative venue if Lakers proved not to be suitable.

It was agreed that Cllr Penny should report back to the Amenities Committee on 7th February and that final decisions could be made without reference back to the full Council.

It was also agreed to refer the Jubilee Celebrations to the Amenities Committee for consideration.

187.
CITIZENS ADVICE BUREAU

The Deputy Clerk reported that the Citizens Advice Bureau had made a written request to change its opening day in the Council Offices from Fridays to Mondays.  Members could see no objections and agreed the change could go ahead.
188.
CARNIVAL OF TRANSPORT GRANT

The Deputy Clerk reported that the grant application had still not been received.  Members agreed to defer making a decision. 
189.
AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted and agreed the decisions and list of events proposed by the Amenities Committee at the meeting held on 5th January 2012.  It was agreed that the Jubilee Celebrations should be held at the Main Place.  Cllr Drury recommended that Holocaust Memorial Day be added to the list of events commencing in January 2013.  This was agreed by Members.

190.
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Councillors noted the decisions taken by the Planning Committee at the meetings held on 13th December 2011and 10th January 2012.
191.
FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Members noted and agreed the recommendations made by the Finance and Office Committee.  The Mayor said that a return to work programme for the Clerk had been drawn up and agreed and had commenced on 30th January.  It was planned to review again after 4 weeks.
192.
REPORTS FROM MEMBERS

The Mayor reported that she had attended the following events:
9th   January
 
Coalway Recreation meeting

24th January

Attended a meeting at Police HQ with Forest Mayors

27th January

Press Day at Chepstow Racecourse

30th January

Forest Hills 30 for 30 Events for children’s’ opportunities

Cllr Atherley said he had attended a Burns Night on behalf of the Forest of Dean Hospice on 23rd January and had attended the full Council meeting on 17th January.  He said that on his recent visit to New Zealand he had exchanged cordial greetings at an event with the Mayor of Masterton, near Wellington and had promised to pass them on to the Council on his return.

Cllr Baird said he had attended a meeting of the Friends of the Wilderness Centre in conjunction with the County Council.  It emerged that the County Council had offered the Friends first option to purchase the Centre and work was now in progress to attempt to secure the purchase.

Cllr Drury said he had also attended the Friends of the Wilderness Centre meeting.  The Friends were now preparing a Business Plan for launch for public support on 15th February.  He asked if the Council would pledge a letter of support.  Members agreed to send a letter to the Friends.  Cllr Drury said he had attended a meeting with Coalway residents on 30th January to discuss car parking difficulties at the school.  He said that commitments and positive moves were beginning to emerge.

Cllr E Elsmore said she had attended a meeting of the Forest of Dean Health Forum where a talk had been given by a Community Health Trainer who gave advice on a range of healthy living topics.  The Health Trainers have now established an office at the Belle Vue Centre in Cinderford and are anxious to extend their presence elsewhere in the Forest.  Cllr E Elsmore said she had also attended a meeting to discuss Universal Benefits which had covered a wide range of issues for those currently on benefits.

Cllr C Elsmore said he had attended the Coalway residents meeting on 30th January and had also attended a Bells Foundation Charity meeting.

Cllr J Morgan said she also had attended the Coalway residents meeting and the Bells Foundation Charity meeting.

Cllrs Prosser and Reynolds said they had jointly carried out a rubbish collection day at the cemetery. Cllr Reynolds said he had also recently carried out rubbish collection in and around Milkwall.
193.
REPORTS FROM DISTRICT AND COUNTY COUNCILLORS

Cllr C Elsmore said a number of issues continued under discussion by the District Council but there was little in the way of hard facts to report for the moment.  On the issue of transport in the Forest, the Scrutiny Committee had agreed the need for the appointment of a Transport Champion.

Cllr Baynham said that plans were being prepared for an alternative budget to be proposed at the next full District Council meeting and that it would exclude car parking charges.  It was important that the Town Council continued to put forward its views.  In addition, he had recently attended a Public Health meeting at Taunton and was expecting to be briefed on Social Housing funding on 1st February.  These represented just two major issues which were under review and liable to significant changes.

Members noted that for several months there had been no County Councillor present at the Town Council meetings.  It was proposed that the Council should write to County Councillor Hale and remind him of his responsibilities.

 Proposed:
Cllr Merrikin

Seconded:
Cllr Kay

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

194.
CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during January 2012. 

195.
PAYMENTS
The payments due during the month of January 2012 were noted and agreed.  The Mayor said the Office and Finance Committee had recommended that this item deserved more time and should be move up the Agenda.  It was proposed that payments should in future be discussed immediately after the Police report

Proposed:
Cllr Kay

Seconded:
Cllr D Atherley

The proposal was agreed unanimously.

196.
PETTY CASH PAYMENTS

Cllr Penny noted the continued expenditure on stationary.  The Deputy Clerk assured the Council that the expenditure referred to items purchased in 2011.  

Members noted the subscription to renew insurance to the National Association of Monumental Masons and after discussion it was agreed not to renew the insurance this year.

Members noted the expense of inserting Christmas greetings in the local Press and agreed that this should be reviewed in 2012.

Cllr Penny raised the issue of bank charges and Members agreed that this should be referred to the Office and Finance Committee for consideration.

Subject to the above, the petty cash payments made during January 2012 were noted and agreed.

197.
MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The monthly budget figures for January 2012 were noted and agreed.  Cllr Penny highlighted that the figures still projected an overspend but that this was being closely monitored and cutbacks were being made.  He pointed out that when all unpresented cheques had been cashed this would leave the Council with just £25,000 which barely covered two months expenditure.

The meeting closed at 9.00pm.
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